

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 8th JUNE 2009
In the Chair:
Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, DM McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services

Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer




Diane Stevenson, NIEA





Ian Emlander, 
NIEA





Sean Dorrity, Unison

09/13:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McConaghy.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor Graham stated that since the last Council meeting Alexis Campbell from Islay had died.  


After discussion, it was agreed that Council would be represented at for the funeral of Alexis Campbell and that Council would also send a wreath.  It was agreed that Councillors Blaney, Graham and McCambridge would attend.


All members passed on their sympathies to the family and noted her work for the Islay Festival and her regular attendance at the Lammas Fair.
Inter-denominational Service

Councillor Graham informed members that the inter-denominational service at the Presbyterian Church in Mosside on the 31st May had been a success.  He stated that £850 had been raised so far and he hoped that this would benefit a lot of children in the area.
Councillor McCambridge thanked Councillor Graham for holding the service and stated that Greenlight Gateway did so much good work in the area.

Councillor P McShane stated that this had been a very worthwhile exercise and congratulated the Chair.

Councillor O McMullan stated that members were invited to the annual service at Cushendall Chapel.

Launch of Armoy Road Race
In reply to Councillors queries, the HTLS stated that the Launch of the Armoy Road Race had been changed to 11:00am on 23rd June.

Halo Nightclub, Ballycastle
Councillor Blaney stated that he wished to congratulate Mr Paul McAuley on the new nightclub he had opened in the Diamond, Ballycastle.  He informed members that it was employing 30-40 people.

Carson Glass
Councillor McIlroy offered his congratulations to Carson Glass for being awarded a top prize in Customer Service.

Councillor C McCambridge wished to be associated with these comments.

Moyle Youth Council
Councillor C McShane stated that she had been in attendance at a meeting with Moyle Youth Council and Councillor P McShane regarding anti-social behaviour.  She stated that they were keen to come along and present to Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that Moyle Youth Council would be invited to attend a Council Meeting to give a presentation.
09/13:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11th MAY 2009
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11th May 2009, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11th May 2009 be adopted”.
09/13:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11th MAY 2009
Goats Path, Ballycastle

Councillor Blaney enquired if Quarry dust had been spread on the Goats Path.

The HTS stated that the path had been stoned and brought up to a standard for walking upon.  He informed members that additional lime could be used but that there would be an associated cost.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, it was agreed that the HTS would investigate the use of quarry dust on the Tow River Path.

Comhaltas

Councillor Blaney stated that the previous night of the Comhaltas there had been a parked platform in front of the premises at the Diamond Bar, Ballycastle.  He informed members that the Road Service had been contacted as the proprietor had complained of a loss of business due to this blockage.

Councillor P McShane enquired if a letter should be sent to Road Service to point this out.
The Clerk informed members that in this situation it was up to the business to contact Comhaltas and Roads Service and that this was not Council’s responsibility.

Additional Bus Stop for Ballycastle Town Service
Councillor M Black stated that residents at the Seafront in Ballycastle were delighted with the Ballycastle Town Service but as they were senior citizens would like to request an additional bus stop in the town centre.

After discussion, it was agreed to write to Ulsterbus re an additional bus stop in Ballycastle.
09/13:04
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM NIEA REGARDING THE PROPOSED CAREY VALLEY AND GLENBALLYEAMON RIVER AREA OF SPECIAL SCIENTIFIC INTEREST NOTIFICATIONS



Councillor Graham welcomed Ms Diane Stevenson and Mr Ian Emlander from NIEA to the meeting.


Ms Stevenson thanked members for inviting them to talk about the prospective ASSI designations.  She informed members that the aim was not to make life difficult for landowners but rather to protect the very special environment in the area.  She stated that protocol referring to this process was very much dictated by legislation and that designation was decided upon scientific grounds to serve scientific interests.


Carey Valley



Mr Emlander stated that in explaining why areas were selected there were key scientific considerations.  He informed members that the Carey Valley as marked out on the map circulated was designated due to one major reason and three minor reasons.  He stated that the major reason was the solid geology of the area.  He informed members that at the last glaciation Loughareema was a mass of ice with the associated features of sands and gravels.  He stated that the whole valley had been under water including Ballyvoy.  He informed members that this was therefore an important area of international interest due to the sand, gravel and layers of sediment.  He stated that this landscape along with the chalk was the reason why Loughareema was occasionally dry.


Mr Emlander stated that the key features of the landscape were flat topped deltas and the valley which had been characterised by the scale of the river running through it 16,000 years ago.  He informed members that the areas of biological interest lay opposite Loughareema with cotton grass and rare ferns.  He stated that this area was also home to the yellow saxifrage which was only found in three places in Northern Ireland.


Mr Emlander stated that with reference to farming activities on the land, day to day agriculture would not be a concern.  He informed members that any intensive agriculture or commercial scale removal of land and gravel would be a concern.  He stated that there would be an agreement in place whereby no land owner would be disadvantaged but that any amounts outside the usual small quantities should be checked with NIEA in order to best judge if it would be damaging to the landscape.



He informed members that plant life in the area was vulnerable and that more protection and restrictions would be introduced to protect these.  He stated however that for the most part day to day farming activities would not be affected and that grounds included in the restriction would be steep and of low agricultural value.



In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr Emlander confirmed that the Eastern Side of the river would be designated.



Mr Emlander explained the site selection process to members.  He stated that in 1997 the University of Ulster carried out research of glacially important areas and that site selection was based upon scientific importance, degrees of intactness and land form.  He informed members that the Carrey Valley was par excellence due to relationships between land forms.


In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr Emlander stated that the designation would run from Loughareema to Ballyvoy.


Councillor McCambridge enquired if there would be any building restrictions or restrictions on turf cutting in the designated area.



Mr Emlander stated that there were no areas of turf in the area.  He informed members that to the south of Watertop Farm had been excluded.  He stated that with regard to housing development in the area that this ultimately would be up to the Planning Service but that he would not see there being a problem with single dwellings.  He stated that the refurbishment of an existing dwelling should also be acceptable.


Councillor McDonnell stated that he feared that this designation would worsen the chances in relation to planning applications.  He stated that he was against this designation.  He informed members that they were being promised at this stage that there would be no interference with land owners but he stated that they would be under restriction.



Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.



Ms Stevenson stated that they had no choice in the designation as it was a state requirement.  She stated that there may be an impact on land owners in certain areas but that management agreements would be put in place to allow works to proceed.  She stated that a countryside management scheme would encourage environmental sensitivity.


Mr Emlander stated that the Planning Service would be consulting with NIEA for input on applications.



In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Emlander stated that there would be two schemes available to assist with small capital works.  He informed members that this could be discussed with farmers in partnership with the department of agriculture.


Glenballyeamon River



Mr Emlander stated that the Glenballyeamon River had been designated due to being naturally low in acid and high in nutrients.  He informed members that the river was in a very natural state and had an open section with waterfalls and a population of salmon, trout and otters.


He outlined for members that the screening process for this designation including SERCON158 for naturalness, diversity of plants and wildlife.  He stated that the best examples were chosen from 22 rivers.



Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.



In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Emlander stated that the presence of Salmon was an indicator of river quality.



Councillor McMullan stated that the rock structure at Cushendall would be of scientific interest and suggested that it would possibly be of interest to the tourist industry.



Mr Emlander stated that there were different initiatives to encourage geotourism.



Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.



In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Emlander stated that the lands in question had been surveyed and all landowners had been notified. 



Councillor Graham thanked representatives from NIEA for their presentation.


Representatives from NIEA left the meeting.



Councillor Blaney returned to the meeting.



The Clerk stated that if Council wished to object to the ASSI designation it had to be done within a certain timeframe.



After discussion, it was agreed that Council did not wish to object to the ASSI designation for Carey Valley or the Glenballyeamon River.
09/13:05
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM UNISON REGARDING THE ISSUE OF 0.5% PAY OFFER FOR LOCAL GOVERNMENT STAFF


Councillor Graham welcomed Mr Sean Dorrity from Unison and his colleagues to the meeting.  



Mr Dorrity stated that the reason Unison representatives had requested to be present at Council was to outline the situation with the ongoing negotiations for local government staff.  


He stated that the 0.5% pay offer was an insult and that for the lowest paid employee this would mean a packet of crisps a week for part-time workers and a loaf of bread per week for full-time workers.



He informed members that the representative sitting in London for Northern Ireland was Councillor Spratt from Castlereagh Borough Council.  He stated that Unison were asking for help from local councils and informed members that Councils had allowed an average amount of 2.24% for pay rise purposes for employees.  He asked that Council write to Councillor Spratt of Castlereagh Borough Council to inform him of the monies set aside in the rates to deal with employee pay increases and to ask that he make a case for a reasonable offer.


Councillor Newcombe stated that he supported the call for a review of the pay deal and stated that employees should receive what Council had set aside.



Councillor P McShane agreed with these comments that employees should receive what was set aside in the rates estimates.



The Clerk confirmed that 2% had been set aside in the rates estimates.



Councillor McIlroy stated that there was a recession and that some rate payers had less pay and no jobs.  He stated that local government staff were fortunate to be employed.


Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.



Councillor P McShane stated that he refuted the statement from Councillor McIlroy and informed members that these employees were not ‘fat cats’ but working class and that they should receive the correct pay for the job they do.



Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments and stated that the staff deserved a proper increase.



Councillor P McShane stated that this was relative to the cost of living and therefore could not even be viewed as an increase.



After discussion,



Councillor Newcombe proposed,




Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That Council write to Councillor Spratt of Castlereagh Borough Council to inform him of the monies set aside in the rates to deal with employee pay increases and to ask that he make a case for a reasonable offer.”
Councillor Harding stated that with regard to the presentations she felt that the time allowed had not been equal and that the second presentation was just as important as the first.
Councillor McMullan stated that he had proposed before that the bulk of the Council business should be carried out before presentations and asked that this suggestion be re-examined.

Councillor Harding stated that there was at least one presentation at every Council meeting and stated that something had to be done about this situation.

Councillor McDonnell stated that for the most part these presentations had been invited by Council and therefore it would not be correct to allow them to wait until the end of the meeting and that there was also the issue of timing.

Councillor Graham stated that this could be investigated at a later date.

09/13:06
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Estimates for the opening of toilets in Ballycastle and Cushendall
The HTS stated that this item had been deferred from the Council Meeting of 18th May 2009.
He outlined the current arrangements in place for public conveniences as per the rates estimates and then summarised options plus costs per public convenience for Summer opening only, all year weekend opening, weekend summer opening and summer bank holidays and all year opening including bank holidays.  The HTS stated that options shown were just for overtime costs associated with the opening, closing and cleaning and did not include any maintenance costs, cleaning materials or supplies etc.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor M Black stated that Council had to look into this situation, she informed members that Council had the responsibility to provide adequate public conveniences and that these should stay open all summer for the benefit of both traders and rate payers.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she agreed with these comments and informed members that local businesses were being punished by the public using their facilities.

Councillor Graham stated that the biggest need was in Ballycastle Seafront and Cushendall.

Councillor Blaney stated that there were no toilets at the top of the town in Ballycastle since the Market Street toilets had been closed.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, the HTS stated that the demolition of the Market Street toilets had been deferred for one year in the rates estimates and that there could be no further development until this was completed.

The Clerk stated that he appreciated member’s comments but informed members that the fact remained that Council had struck a budget and there was no additional funding. He stated that members needed to be cautious in financial terms.  He reminded members that the HTS had suggested an arrangement with of the Marine Hotel in Ballycastle to supplement public conveniences in the area.
Councillor M Black stated that this was not enough.

Councillor McIlroy stated that public conveniences were a priority.  He informed members that Bushmills had a new set of toilets which were not open half of the time.  He stated that on bank holiday Monday they were closed and a tour bus had to use the local petrol station and shops.  He informed members that the locking doors were locking people out.

The HTS stated that the public conveniences in Bushmills had now been repaired and were fully functional.

After further discussion, 

Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That the public conveniences at the Harbour in Ballycastle and at Mill Street in Cushendall would be re-opened for the Summer period and that options for financing this would be examined when the year end accounts were completed and brought back to Council.”
After discussion, 


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,

“That funds could be raised to cover the cost of public conveniences from money spent on Christmas trees and fireworks.”

On a vote being taken, there were three votes in favour of and six against the proposal which was lost.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the HTS stated that he would look into signage at public conveniences to provide information on how to report a fault or vandalism to Council.
Ballycastle and Rathlin Island Playgroups

The HTS stated that Council advertised for design and installation of equipment playground equipment for Ballycastle and Rathlin Island (£90K and £50K approximate spend).  He informed members that all tenders received were assessed and presented to Council and the contract was awarded to Streetplay Leisure as they were the lowest tender price received and their playground equipment met all the criteria.  He stated that this company sub-contracted the civil and installation work to a local firm, namely Peter Devlin Contracts.
The HTS stated that after the contract was awarded to Streetplay Leisure and the subcontractor, Peter Devlin commenced work on the playgrounds, Streetplay Leisure went into administration.  He informed members that Council now wished to transfer the contract to the sub-contractor, who was willing to complete the works to the same specification, terms and conditions, guarantees and price as the initial award.  

He informed members that comments were sought from the Local Government Auditor, and he had suggested legal opinion be sought.
After discussion, it was agreed, subject to legal advice, that the contracts for the Glentaisie and Rathlin playgrounds would be transferred to Peter Devlin contracts.
Proposal for North Coast Charity Cycling Challenge and Fun Day from the Charity Make a Difference in Malawi

The HTS stated that the charity, Making a Difference in Malawi, wishes to hold a 100km cycling challenge and fun day on Saturday 25th July 2009.  He informed members that at this stage they requested from Moyle District Council;  permission to advertise that the event had Council support and use of Cushendun Caravan Park as an assembly point for the cyclists. He stated that the National Trust was facilitating their other requests.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Request for use of Dundarave Football Pitch for Funday

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Bushmills Residents and Environmental Forum requesting permission to use the football pitch in Dundarave Park for a fun day which was planned for Saturday 1st August 2009. 

After discussion, this was agreed.

Request for allotments at Currysheskin

The HTS stated that further to Council’s request for additional information on allotments at Currysheskin, investigations revealed that there was no topsoil at the location.  He informed members that a price of £3000 for topsoil would be required to enable it to be used for allotments.  He stated that all residents were consulted and four expressed an interest, with one of the four now requesting that the entire area is covered in topsoil, sowed out in grass and maintained as a kick-a-bout area.

The HTS stated that no monies had been set aside for this project in the Estimates for 2009/10, therefore any development of the site would have to be at the resident’s expense.
After discussion, it was agreed with reference to allotments at Currysheskin that the HTS would mark out the area and that residents could undertake the rest of the preparation including the provision of top soil for themselves.

Display Board for Ballintoy Village

The HTS stated that two quotations had been received for a display board for Ballintoy he informed members that it was recommended to purchase the lowest tender price of £790.00 from Safety Solutions.

After discussion, it was agreed to purchase the display board for Ballintoy Village from Safety Solutions at a cost of £790.00 (delivered).

In reply to member’s queries, Councillor C McShane stated that this had been agreed several months ago and that it would be placed beside the public toilets.

Cottage Site, Cushendall

Councillor O Black stated that she was going to raise this item under Any Other Business but would like to raise it now incase the HTS left the meeting.
This was agreed.

She informed members that the police had contacted her as on Wednesday evening the residents had approached them regarding anti-social behaviour at the Cottage Wood site including drivers doing hand brake turns.  She stated that they had wanted to know if the gates could be closed in the evening to prevent access for cars as this was distressing, especially for the elderly residents.
The HTS stated that the car parking facilities were open for use by the general public.

Councillor O Black stated that she was aware of this but that asked if they could possibly be closed around 8:00pm when the toilets were being closed.  She stated that the residents would prefer this and that she had been approached by the PSNI.

The HTLS stated that NERTI grant money had been used in this scheme and that the car parking therefore had to be accessible to members of the public.

Councillor O Black stated that the parking did not have to be available 24 hours a day seven days a week and stated that there must be a balance with the residents of the area also.  She informed members that she didn’t feel that parking would be used as much for the park at 9 o’ clock in the evening for example.  She stated that there would still be pedestrian access. 
Councillor McMullan suggested that the young people be spoken to about this behaviour.

Councillor O Black stated that this was Council owned land and that if Council was not going to agree to close the gates at night a vote needed to be taken on the matter at least.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,


“That the gates to the Cottage Wood Site be closed at a certain time each 


evening.”

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the HTS stated that 1 ½ hours were allowed per public convenience.  
After further discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That no decision be made on this issue until costings be brought back to Council for the possibility of locking the car park at the Cottage Site Cushendall in the evening around the same time as the toilets would be closed and also for the provision of ramps in the vicinity.”

Councillor McMullan stated that it was a long walk to the park if there was no parking and that this would present a problem for disabled users.
On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were five votes in favour of and three against the amendment which was carried.

Councillor McMullan stated that there was merit in what Councillor O Black was saying and that further discussion could be held when costings were available.  He informed members that in the interim he would also try to talk to the young people involved.

In reply to Councillor O Black, the HTS stated that he would look into who was responsible for the maintenance of the strip of land from Waterfoot car park to the red arch as the hedge was overgrown.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the Summer Seat at Bushmills had never been replaced following the Environmental Scheme and informed members that residents were asking that this seat be replaced.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would contact the contractor who removed the summer seat in Bushmills during environmental work and enquire about its replacement.
In reply to Councillor Harding, it was agreed that the HTS would look into the replacement of the street sign on Strandview Road and the end of Cedar Avenue.
In reply to Councillor P McShane, it was agreed that the HTS would take guidance from the GAA on options for the perimeter fence at the James McShane pitch at the Quay Road.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
09/13:04
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

CIE Tourism Award
The HTLS stated that he had received confirmation that the Giant’s Causeway had won the CIE Tourism Award again this year and stated that a press release would be issued for press purposes.  He informed members that he was only informing members and staff.

Members offered their congratulations.

CCTV

The HTLS stated that after recent difficulties with the CCTV equipment at the Council Offices and the Marina all the necessary parts and repairs had taken place and the CCTV was now fully operational.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, the HTLS stated that a positive identification had not been made on this occasion. 
Carrick-a-Rede Rope Bridge – Tourism Signage 

The HTLS stated that further to May report a response had now been received from John Young, DRD Roads Service Traffic Engineer, regarding Council’s request for an additional sign at the B146/A2 junction to be reconsidered.
He informed members that a meeting had been held last Thursday and that the matter had finally been resolved.

Ulster-Scots performances at the Giants Causeway 
The HTLS stated that he had received a letter from the Ulster-Scots Agency requesting that they be allowed to showcase Ulster-Scots at the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre over the forthcoming months.  He stated that the organisation had chosen dates in which some of the Cruise Ships call to the port in Belfast in 2009.

He informed members that entertainment would include an Ulster-Scots Dancer and Piper and would be placed in the main patio area at the front of the Visitors Centre.  He stated that the agency was asking that on each occasion three parking spaces be provided.
Councillor P McShane stated that in relation to the parking spaces Council had established that no spaces would be given to any groups, he informed members that granting this request would set a precedent.

Councillor M Black stated that it would be nice to encourage any kind of tourism.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,


“That the request for car parking spaces be declined as it would set a precedent.”

On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour of and four against the proposal which was carried.

Councillor P McShane stated that if this group was allowed to exhibit at the Causeway, this too would set a precedent and that Council would be inundated with requests.

Councillor Graham stated that he felt that this request should be facilitated.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,


“That the request from Ulster-Scots Agency to showcase Ulster-Scots at the

Giant’s Causeway be permitted.”

Councillor M Black stated that at the Cliffs of Mohr fortune telling etc was encouraged, she stated that this created a certain ambiance.  
Councillor C McShane stated that she would have concerns regarding the limited amount of space available and that there many be health and safety issues.  She also agreed that this may set a precedent for the advertising of promotional material at the Causeway.

On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour of and five against the proposal which was carried.

Drop-in centre, Seafront Ballycastle

The HTLS stated that the NEELB had stated that they wished to brighten up the drop in Centre at the Seafront Ballycastle.  He stated that young people of the area were going to do murals for the windows and Council were asked to approve the designs and to permit the production and installation of these mural windows.
This was agreed in principle subject to Council approval of the designs.

Councillors C & P McShane left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report would be adopted”.
Councillor Blaney enquired why there was a large pile of chairs outside the Ferry Terminal and asked if they were being moved somewhere.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would look into the reason for the chairs being piled outside the ferry terminal.

09/13:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Attendance Improvement Programme including Industrial Injury Policy

The ACE stated that the above policies had been reviewed and subject to approval by both Unions, it was recommended that these be implemented following staff training, which was due to be carried out during the summer months. 
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Attendance Improvement Programme including the Industrial Injury Policy.

Annual Trading Concessions

The ACE stated that following the Council meeting in May, where council agreed to accept the late tender for a trading concession (the successful tenderer withdrew for this location) the individual had stated that he wished to resubmit a tender price since the season had now commenced.  The initial tender was for £550 for the sale of Ice-Cream at Garron Road Amenity Area.  The ACE stated that the amount offered was £250.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept the tender for the trading concession for the sale of Ice-Cream at Garron Road Amenity Area.

Field at Burn Brae Lisnagunagh

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Dunseverick Community Association requesting Council to consider giving control of the field at Burn Brae, Lisnagunagh to use as a football pitch.  

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer the item regarding the field at Burn Brae, Lisnagunagh until the next Council Meeting.

Woodvale Toilets

The ACE stated that following the withdrawal of the offer made on the above toilets and as reported at the meeting 11 May, the agent investigated all other offers made and had now indicated that the under bidder would still be interested in the property with an offer of £20,000 subject to contract. She informed members however, as the latest offer was not the next highest bid as opposed to bidder, Council should now go back out to public advertisement.

The ACE stated that Council should also be aware that Planning Permission had been approved for change of use from toilets to a shop on these premises.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would go back out to public advertisement for the Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills.
Proposed conveyance of area of former foreshore and seabed at Ballintoy Harbour

The ACE stated that Council’s solicitor had forwarded correspondence received from Brown McConnell Clark McKee on behalf of Crown Estates, regarding the above proposed conveyance in 1981 which never progressed.

She stated that as a contract was not completed when the matter was initially proposed, the Crown Estates had stated that the value attributable to the land must be based on current market value and proposed that the land now be sold to Council for £20,000 plus all costs involved.

The ACE stated that further details were being sought from Brown Mc Connell Clark Me Kee and as soon as received, legal advice may be required.  She stated that members would be kept informed.
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that further details would be brought back to Council regarding the proposed conveyance of area of former foreshore and seabed at Ballintoy Harbour.
Lands at Carrowreagh Road, Armoy

The ACE stated that following Council’s decision at the rates estimates to sell lands at Carrowreagh Road, Armoy, a valuation had been received from Land & Property Services for the 10.6 acre site.  She informed members that the estimate was based on the following assumptions; tenure was fee simple or long leasehold, planning permission for other than agricultural use would not be granted and there would be no restrictions on the use of the land for agricultural purposes.

The ACE stated that if members were in agreement the local estate agency would be instructed to proceed with the sale of these lands, with members being kept informed of progress.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

After discussion, it was agreed that the lands at Carrowreagh, Armoy would go out to public advertisement, with members being kept informed of progress.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Land at Dundarave Park, Bushmills

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Northern Ireland Housing Executive, (NIHE) requesting Council to consider the transfer of the play park at Dundarave from them to Council. She stated that the Head of Technical Services had been liaising with NIHE on this matter and subject to the play park being brought up to the required standard and an official transfer being drawn up with access arrangements included he was satisfied that the transfer could proceed.

The ACE stated that although this transfer did not incur acquisition costs, there would be ongoing maintenance and operational costs.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council agree to the transfer of the play park at Dundarave, Bushmills from the NIHE to them subject to the park being up to standard.
Armoy Rugby Club

The ACE stated that as previously reported to Council, Armoy Rugby Club registered an interest in acquiring the lands which they currently lease.  She informed members that valuations were sought from Land and Property Services and Armoy Rugby Club were informed.  She stated that as part of these valuations, Land and Property Services reviewed the rental of the grounds.  She stated that the proposed increase of rental was from £5 to £4,200.  She informed members that the Club had since decided they were no longer in a position to acquire these grounds.

The ACE stated that numerous meetings and discussions had taken place regarding various options.  She informed members that it would appear that Councils intention at the time of granting the lease, (1999) would be a peppercorn rent, although this was not evident from the lease, or minutes from Council Meetings around this time.

The ACE stated that Local Government Auditor advice had been sought regarding the rental increase as advised by the District Valuer.  She informed members that the Club currently spent in excess of £10,000 per annum associated with grounds maintenance and basic utilities.  She stated that this did not include labour associated with ground maintenance work as this was provided voluntary by the club members.  She informed members that membership of the club had fallen over the past number of years, and they now wished to decide the best way forward.

The ACE stated that Council may wish to consider renegotiating the lease, especially given the cost to Council if it was to maintain the grounds, and also that there was an understanding that the peppercorn rent principle would apply.
Councillor P McShane stated that this was the only Rugby club in Moyle and that Council should try to protect them.  He informed members that he felt that this should be kept to a peppercorn rent.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Council would re-negotiate the lease as outlined in the report for Armoy Rugby Club.”

LPS – Provisional Actual Penny Product 2008/09

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Land and Property Services (LPS) regarding an initial assessment of the Actual Penny Product (APP) outturn for the 2008/09 financial year.

She informed members that further details of the letter and associated calculations were included in Appendix 15 of the report.
The ACE stated that it was proposed that a letter of response be sent requesting deferment of the repayments to BT.  

She stated that whilst it was welcoming the progress being made in relation to resources being dedicated Vacancy Strategy and recovery of ratepayer debt, a number of points required highlighting following this letter.
She informed members that these included allocation of costs in relation to the recent vacancy exercise.  Previous correspondence and discussions from LPS indicated that Council would not bear the cost of the exercise.  She stated that it was disappointing to find out now that the exercise was complete that these costs would be added to the cost of collection.  She informed members that it was therefore recommended that a letter be sent to LPS informing them of Councils disappointment on this decision.

The ACE stated that the overall effect of these latest calculations results in a figure of £95,233.52 being repayable to LPS in November 2009.  Whilst the possibility was mentioned at the time of striking the rate, it was unkown the likelihood or extent of the overpayment at that time.  This was therefore not taken into account.
Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to LPS informing them of Councils disappointment with the decision to re-charge Council with the cost of collection, and requesting deferment of the repayments to BT.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report would be adopted”.
09/13:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Great October Fair Ballinasloe
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McMullan would withdraw from attending the Great October Fair Ballinasloe.
Making Transition Work seminar

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell, 

“That Councillors McIlroy, Blaney, M Black, C McShane and Harding would be nominated to attend the NILGA Making Transition Work seminar on 6th July.”
Clare Tourism Conference

After discussion,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Councillors McMullan, McIlroy and Graham would be nominated to attend the Clare Tourism Conference on 26th  – 28th November 2009.”
Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.
09/13:10
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
09/13:11
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
After discussion,

Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Sale of Former Foreshore and Seabed at Church Bay, Rathlin Island and the Public Path Order be signed and sealed.”
09/13:12
CORRESPONDENCE
Letter dated 23rd March 2009 from the Minister for Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Ambulance provisions in the area
Councillor McMullan asked that Council note the letter from the Minister for Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Ambulance provisions in the area.  He stated that this still did not guarantee that there would not be a cut in Ambulance Services and was concerned about the provision of RRV as a replacement.
Letter dated 11th May 2009 from The Somme Association regarding the unveiling of memorial plaques to two Irish Victoria Cross winners in WW1 in the village of Guillemont on 3rd September 2009
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Councillors M Black and McCambridge would be nominated to attend The Somme Association unveiling of memorial plaques.”

Letter dated 14th May 2009 from the Department of Education regarding the North Eastern Education and Library Board nominated member
This letter was noted.

Letters dated 18th May 2009 from Turley Associates enclosing Article 22 Certificates for 40 Causeway Road, Bushmills
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 19th May 2009 from the Reserve Forces and Cadets Association for Northern Ireland regarding support for Employees in the Reserve Forces
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 19th May 2009 from Northern Ireland Water regarding sewage disposal at Ballintoy
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 22nd May 2009 from The Belfast and County Down Railway Museum Trust regarding a special David Healey tribute
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 26th May 2009 from the Road Safety Council of Northern Ireland in reply to Council’s letter advising that their chairman Mr Harry Rutherford would be in contact with Council shortly

This letter was noted.
Letter dated 26th May 2009 from the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment regarding LED Competitiveness Programme – invitation to LED workshop in partnership with NILGA

This letter was noted.
Letter dated 26th May 2009 from Roads Service in response to Council’s letter regarding double yellow lines at No. 30 Causeway Road, Bushmills.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 1st June 2009 from the DOE regarding a series of seminars and workshops entitled ‘Making Transition Work: The Role of Elected Members and Officers

This letter was noted.

Local Government Arts Seminar

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor Newcombe would be nominated at attend the Local Government Arts seminar on 23rd June 2009.

09/13:13
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Rathmoyle Action Committee

Councillor P McShane enquired if there were any funds that Council could award the Rathmoye Action Committee.  He asked that Legal opinion be sought on the matter and brought back to Council.  He informed members that they wished to obtain help to aid their fight against the closure of Rathmoyle.
The Clerk stated that there had been no provision made in the budget during the rates this year.  He stated that legal opinion could be sought for inclusion in the rates for next year.

After discussion, it was agreed that legal advice would be sought regarding Council provision of funding for the Rathmoyle Action Committee.

The meeting concluded at 10:00pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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